
               
 
 
     CITY OF      BULAWAYO 

 
 
 
 

 

 
 
MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL 

 
 
 
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT THE THREE THOUSAND THREE HUNDRED 
AND FIFTEENTH MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL WILL BE 
HELD ON WEDNESDAY 2ND MAY, 2018 AT 4.30 P.M IN THE COUNCIL 
CHAMBER, MUNICIPAL BUILDINGS TO CONSIDER THE ITEMS SET OUT IN 
THE ATTACHED AGENDA AND TO TAKE SUCH ACTION AS MAY BE 
DEEMED   ADVISABLE. 
 

                     S. ZHOU 
27th April, 2018                                                                            CHAMBER SECRETARY 
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CITY OF BULAWAYO 
 
 

MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL: 
WEDNESDAY, 2ND MAY, 2018 AT 4.30 P.M 

 
AGENDA 

 
 

(1)      CONFIRMATION OF THE MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY MEETING HELD ON 
THE 4TH APRIL, 2018 .�
�

***                  Attached                                             ANNEXURE ‘A’        Pages A to Q 

 
(2)        REPORT OF THE HEALTH, HOUSING AND EDUCATION COMMITTEE: 

MEETING HELD ON THE 10TH  APRIL, 2018. 
 

***                   Attached                                             ANNEXURE ‘B’             
 
(3) REPORT OF THE TOWN LANDS AND PLANNING COMMITTEE: MEETING 

HELD ON THE 17TH APRIL, 2018. 
 
***                   Attached                                             ANNEXURE ‘C’            
 
 
(4) REPORT OF THE GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE: MEETING HELD ON 

23RD APRIL, 2018 
 
***  Attached                 ANNEXURD’          
 

 
(5) REPORT OF THE FINANCE AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE: MEETING 

HELD ON THE 24TH APRIL, 2018. 
 
***  Attached                 ANNEXURE ‘E’          
 
 
(6) APPLICATIONS FOR LEAVE OF ABSENCE 
 
  The following applications for leave of absence have been received. 
 

Councillor S. Musonda                             : 24th April, 2018 to 16th May 2018    
                                                                       inclusive 

 
                                                                

                                                 ------------------------------- 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ANNEXURE ‘A’ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



CITY OF BULAWAYO
 A
MINUTES:
NO. 3314 2 0 1 8
 
MINUTES OF THE THREE THOUSAND THREE HUNDRED AND FOURTEENTH   
MEETING OF THE BULAWAYO CITY COUNCIL HELD IN THE COUNCIL 
CHAMBER,  MUNICIPAL BUILDINGS ON WEDNESDAY 4TH APRIL, 2018 AT  
4.30 P.M. 

____________________ 
PRESENT: 

 His Worship the Mayor (Councillor M.K. Moyo) 
 Councillor  G. Banda 

   “ S. Chigora 
   “ M. Chunga 
   “ M. Dube 
   “ N. Hlabani 
   “ R.D Jele 
   “         S.          Khumalo 
   “ M. Lubimbi 
   “ G. Mangena 
   “ G. Masuku 
   “ S. Mataka –Moyo 
   “ C.  Mlalazi 
   “ L.  Mlilo 
   “ C. Moyo 
   “ P. Moyo 
   “ T. Moyo 
                       “ S. Musonda 
   “ E. Ncube 
   “ M. Ncube 
   “ C. Ndhlovu 
   “ T. Ngwenya 
   “ E. Rafomoyo 
   “ N. Sibanda 
   “ J. Sithole 
   “ L. Siziba 
   “ C. Zana                       
ALSO: 
  The  Town Clerk  
  The City Valuer (for Chamber Secretary)   
  The Director of Engineering Services  
  The Financial Director 
  The Director of Health Services 
  The Director of Housing and Community Services  
  The Human Resources Manager 
  The City Valuer (for Chamber Secretary) 
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 (1)      MINUTES: 

  RESOLVED: 
 
  That the minutes of the ordinary Council meeting 
  held on the 7th March, 2018 be taken as read and 
  signed. 
 

(2)       REPORT OF THE FUTURE WATER SUPPLIES AND WATER ACTION 
COMMITTEE : MEETING HELD ON THE 6TH MARCH, 2018. 
 
  RESOLVED: 
 
  That the report of  the Future Water Supplies and  
  Water Action Committee as submitted be received 
  and the various recommendations contained therein 
  be adopted. 
 

(3) RE: WORLD DAY FOR SAFETY AND HEALTH AT WORK 4 MAY 2018. 
 

 The Town Clerk reported (4th April, 2018) that the following letter had been received 
from the National Social Security Authority (27 March 2018). 
 

“In line with ILO Resolution of the Geneva Conference of 2003, Government, 
Employer Organisations and Trade Unions as Social partners commemorate World 
Day for Safety and Health on April 28 every year. However, this day falls in the week 
of ZITF and therefore the need for us to commemorate it on 4 May 2018. 
 
The National Social Security Authority (NSSA) is charged with, among other things, 
the administration of Occupational Safety and Health in Zimbabwe. On this day we 
highlight the importance of preventing occupational accidents and ill health and 
remember those who perished or were injured on duty. 
 
We are therefore kindly requesting the use of your City Hall Car Park space to 
hold the event on 4 May 2018. 
 
The event will be marked by a marching procession from Fifteenth Avenue (15th 
Avenue) led by Drum Majorettes and the Army Band along JMN Nkomo street, 
turning right into Leopold Takawira Avenue and proceed to camp in the car park at 
the Large City hall. 
 
The event will culminate in official addressee by the Minister of Public Service, 
Labour and Social Welfare representing the Government, the President of EMCOZ, 
the representative of Trade Unions and the ILO country office representing the ILO 
Director General. 
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Because of the critical role you have played in the past in enabling the success of 
such events, we are kindly requesting CITY OF BULAWAYO to take part of our 
planning process for this day. We greatly appreciate your past and present 
participation in the World Day for Safety and Health proceedings. We are all workers 
in a sense and the safety and health we are commemorating is our own.  
 
Should you require and further clarification on this matter, please do not hesitate to 
contact the writer on 880067 or Mr. L Maoche on 71013/5 or 0773 896 905. 
 
Thanking you in advance and looking forward to seeing you on the 4th of May 2018”. 
 
Council has an ongoing Safety and Health programme and participation in the 
upcoming World Day for Safety and Health at Work Commemoration is one way of 
showing its commitment to the Safety, Health and wellbeing of its work force. This is 
an annual event and Council has always participated fully and the same will apply for 
the 2018 commemoration.  
 

 On the recommendation of the Town Clerk it was – 
 
  RESOLVED: 
 

(i) That the National Social Security Authority be authorized to use the City Hall 
car park and pays a levy of US$92.00 excluding vat for parading at city hall 
grounds and pay a once-off Town Planning fee of US$200. 
 

(ii) That Council be represented by His Worship the Mayor, Councillors- 
members of the General Purposes Committee, Heads of Departments and 
representatives of the Health and Safety committees and also Fire and 
Ambulance crews and their appliances. These representatives will be adorned 
with promotional materials in the form of golf t-shirts (100), hats (100), 
banner inscribes with the 2018 commemoration theme at a total cost of 
$2450-00. This expenditure is budgeted for.  

 
(4)  REPORT OF THE HEALTH, HOUSING AND EDUCATION  COMMITTEE 

MEETING HELD ON THE 13TH MARCH, 2018. 
 

  RESOLVED: 
 
  That the report of Health, Housing and Education Committee as  
  submitted be received and the various recommendations contained 
  therein be adopted with the  exception of the  undermentioned items 
   which be dealt with as follows:- 
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(a)      Cleansing Services – Item 2 

 Councillor M Ncube commended the Health Housing and Education  
  Committee for its efforts in ensuring general cleanliness throughout the City. 
  This was appreciated. He however urged Councillors to conscientise residents 
  in their respective wards to maintain hygiene standards.  
                                                                                                    

 The situation during weekend  markets also required close monitoring by  
  relevant municipal staff members. 

 
 On that note it was  
 

 RESOLVED:  
 
 That the recommendation of the Health                                                    
 Housing And Education Committee be adopted 
 

  (b)     Pest Control – Item 3 
 
  Councillor M. Dube appreciated the Committee’s efforts regarding Pest  
  Control. Spraying and  larviciding on streams and water bodies should  
  however be stepped up 
 
  Councillor S. Chigora was pleased about the enforcement aspect as fines  
  seemed to have been stepped up. Focus should also be on companies and  
  trading premises. 
 
  On pest control, Councillor G. Mangena questioned the efficacy of the  
  chemicals used by Council in larvicides and pesticides and there seemed to be 
  marked improvement despite wide spread spraying particularly in the Nketa 
  area.  There was need for closer monitoring in this area.  
 
  On that understanding it was 
   

 RESOLVED: 
 
 That the recommendation of the Health Housing 
 and Education Committee be adopted. 
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(5)      REPORT OF THE ENVIROMENTAL MANAGEMENT AND ENGINEERING 
SERVICES COMMITTEE:  MEETING HELD ON THE , 2018.  
 
   RESOLVED:: 
 
   That the report of the Environmental Management 
                         and Engineering Services Committee as submitted 
   be received and the various recommendations contained  
   therein be adopted with the exception of the undermentioned  
   items which be dealt with as follows:- 
                                                                                        

   (a)      Road Branch – item 3 
 

   Councillor R. Jele appreciated the efforts by the department concerned on the 
   regrading and regravelling work in his ward. However it appeared there was 
   slow progress on stone pitching in view of manpower issues. He therefore  
   suggested that this aspect be contracted out to speed up progress and reduce 
   backlog. This would improve the storm water drainage throughout the city. 
 
   It was – 
 
    RESOLVED: 
 
    That the recommendation of the Environmental 
    Management and Engineering Services 
    be adopted. 
 
 

   (b)      Traffic Control and Safety 
 

   Councillor G. Masuku referred to the issue of speed humps. She was  
   concerned that these were hardly visible to both motorists and pedestrians. 
   There was need to sign post these humps as well as repaint them to make  
   them more visible. 
 
   On that note it was - 
    
    RESOLVED: 
 
    That the recommendation of the Environmental 
    Management and Engineering Services  
    be adopted. 
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    (c)      Electromechanical Report 
 

   Councillor C. Moyo called for an improvement in the tower light situation in 
   his ward  (9) particularly in Matshobana where the area continued to be in  
   darkness despite earlier reports. 
 
   However the issue of public lighting  generally had  received a low priority 
   rating during budget consultation with stakeholder. 
 
   Councillor T. Ngwenya expressed similar sentiments with regard to Ward 6 
   Southwold/Bellevue and so did  Councillor L. Mlilo in respect for her Ward 
   12. 
 
   It was noted  and agreed that the Ward  Retention funds could be utilised in 
   areas such as these where the wards had special needs. 
 
  On that note it was - 
    
   RESOLVED: 
 
   That the recommendation of the Environmental 
   Management and Engineering Services  
   be adopted. 
 
 

(6)      REPORT OF THE TOWNLANDS AND PLANNING COMMITTEE: MEETING 
HELD ON THE 22ND MARCH , 2018. 

     
   RESOLVED: 
 
   That the report of the Town Lands and Planning Committee 
   as submitted be received and the recommendations  
   contained therein be adopted  with the exception of the  undermentioned 
   items which be dealt with as follows:- 
 

(a)      Application to be Relocated From Stand 58526 Mabutweni To Stand 
 19676  Cowdray Park : Zimbabwe Prisons and Correctional Services –        

                        (Item 17) 
    
   Councillor S. Chigora felt that it was unprocedural for such relocation to take 
   place without the stand concerned being subjected to tender, particularly in 
   view of the commercial nature of the proposed activity on the said stand. 
 
   It was however explained and agreed that such movement was permissible 
   depending on the situation and circumstances on the ground. 
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    RESOLVED: 
 
    That the report of the Town Lands and Planning  
    Committee be adopted. 
 

(b)       Withdrawal Of Permission To Pickup And Drop  Passengers At   
 Fourwinds Shopping Centre – Item 18 

 
   Councillor S. Chigora commended the Committee for coming up with a bold 
   decision to .disallow the pick up point at Fourwinds Shopping Centre.  The 
   area had deteriorated into a black spot with fouling and other vices taking  
   place on the spot. There had been an  outcry from the residents who had been 
   inconvenienced by this situation. The withdrawal of the permission was a  
   commendable move and residents were now happy. 
 
  On that note it was - 
 
   RESOLVED: 
 

That the recommendation of the Town Lands                                                                 
and Planning Committee be adopted. 

 
(c)       New Bus And Kombi Routes to Promote The Highlanders Vendors Site. 

- Item 19 
 

   Councillor M. Ncube had reservations on some of the routes suggested in the 
   report.  In his view there was need to revisit some of these with a view to  
   rationalising the situation for the convenience of the commuting public 
 
   On that note it was - 
 
    RESOLVED: 
 

 That the recommendation of the Town Lands                                                                 
 and Planning Committee be adopted. 
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(7)  REPORT OF THE FINANCE AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE: MEETING 
HELD ON THE 28TH MARCH, 2018. 

 
   RESOLVED: 
 
   That the report of the Finance and Development  
   Committee as submitted be received and the various  
   Recommendations contained therein be adopted with  
   Exception of the undermentioned item which be 
   Dealt with as follows 
 

   (a) Proposed Application For Borrowing Powers For 2018:  $50065 000 
   Item 18 

  
   At the request of the chairman of the Finance and Development Committee it 
   was - 
 
     RESOLVED: 
 
     That this item be considered by Council in Committee  
     in the Committee room in view of additional information 
     that had been received on the matter. 
                                                                                               

 (b) Parking meters for Revenue Enhancement (item 31) 
 
  The Mayor proposed and was duly seconded that this item be considered by 
  Council in Committee in the Committee Room in view of additional  
  information that had been received on the matter.  Councillor S. Chigora  
  concurred saying that  the additional  information could be helpful in coming 
  up with an informed decision. 
 
   However Councillor S. Khumalo was opposed to the proposal. He preferred 
  that the matter be considered in Open Council in the interest of transparency. 
  He was supported by Councillors E. Rafomoyo, M. Ncube and J. Sithole who 
  felt that the item had been extensively debated at previous meetings and there 
  was no point in revisiting the matter only for the benefit of those members 
  who had infact absented themselves from the Committee meetings.  
   
  Professional advice should also have been proffered at that stage and not as 
  an after-thought after outside consultation.  Councillor R. Jele concurred. 
 
  The Deputy Mayor (Councillor G. Banda was amenable to this item being  
  considered by Council in Committee as this could assist in the crafting of a 
  sound decision. After  further discussion the matter was put to the vote. 
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  The proposal for this item to be considered by Council in committee was put 
  and declared lost whereupon the proposal to consider the matter in open  
  Council was accordingly carried. 
 
  The matter was therefore considered in Open Council and following  
  discussion it was:  
 
   RESOLVED:  (with Councillors S. Mataka Moyo, S. Musonda, S. 
        Chigora and T. Ngwenya dissenting) 
 

            That the recommendation of the Finance and                                           
            Development Committee as submitted be adopted. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                                      (8)/................... 
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(8) APPLICATION BY HAWKFLIGHT, TCL INTERNATIONAL, TCL TREASURE 
CONSULTANTS AND STELIX: PARTNERSHIP WITH COUNCIL ON 
DEVELOPMENT OF HOUSING STANDS. 
�

  The Town Clerk recalled (4th April, 2018) that Council had resolved (7th March, 
2018) that consideration of the abovementioned matter be deferred to allow for 
investigations to take place and to establish the validity/lack thereof of the 
allegations/accusations and thereafter a report be submitted to Council in due course. 

 
 Subsequently, Special Council of 28th March, 2018 resolved:- 
 

(i) That the recommendation of the General Purposes Committee Special Meeting (16th 
March, 2018) as submitted be adopted. 

(ii) That the report of the Town Lands and Planning Committee (28th March, 2018) 
relating to this matter be re-submitted to the next Council meeting of 4th April, 2018. 

 
 The item was  now therefore re-submitted for consideration 
 
NB A letter (3rd April, 2018) in connection with this matter from the Town Clerk  

 ***  has been received and circulated to Councillors (attached). 
 
(Prior discussion on this matter the Town Clerk declared an interest and recused  himself 
from the meeting)  
 
 In the ensuing debate, Councillor S. Khumalo  said that the Town Clerk had an 
interest in this matter and it was only right that he recuse himself from further participation 
in this matter. He however took exception to the Town Clerk’s subsequent letter/submission 
of 3rd April, 2018 which  in his view , had the effect of negating the recusal. He was therefore 
of the view that the submission be withdrawn or disregarded as it was not in good faith. 
 
 Councillors M. Ncube, N. Sibanda and E. Rafomoyo concurred with the view 
expressed, noting that management had ample time to give professional advice on this matter 
as it had been debated extensively at the various Committee stages. 
 
  In this matter Council should, in the interest of transparency, be guided by the 
provisions of section 152 of the Urban Councils Act Chapter 29:15 on alienation of land.  
Any counter directive on this matter should of necessity be derived from the same Act. 
 
  Councillor C. Zana fully supported the resolution of the Special Council (28th March, 
2018) as well as the recommendation of the Town Lands and Planning Committee(28th 
March, 2018) as originally submitted to Council on 7th March,2018 offering development 
partnership with private companies in the servicing of stands. 
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 Councillor E. Rafamoyo proposed and was duly seconded that the companies 
involved in the proposed partnership deal with Council in the servicing of land, be offered 
500 stands each. 
 
 Councillor J. Sithole had reservations on the way this item had been brought to 
Council. Some vital information regarding declaration of interest seemed to have been 
omitted for some reason. This in his view, was in violation of section 107 of the Urban 
Councils Act. 
 
 His Worship the Mayor stressed the need to observe confidentially on such matters. 
Council should also remain united and committed in the interest of the City and its 
development. He reminded Councillors about the doctrine of collective responsibility in 
terms of which all Councillors must support decisions made by Council irrespective of 
whether or not they agreed with such decisions. 
 
 After further debate it was:- 
 
  RESOLVED (With Councillors S. Chigora, S. Musonda, T. Ngwenya, C. 
      Mlalazi and T. Moyo dissenting) 
 

(1) That the recommendation of the Town Lands and Planning of 28th February,      
    2018 as submitted on this matter be adopted viz  
 
(a)  That the application by Stelix Investment for the development of 

Emhlangeni Phase II be not acceded to and this be accordingly dealt with 
in terms of the new Procurement Act – Tenders e.t.c 

(b) That application by Hawkflight construction and TCL Treasure 
Consultants (Pvt) Ltd, TCL International to partner with Council in land 
development be acceded to as the process did not involve procurement, 
this on the understanding that any defaulting company would finish all 
outstanding previous works and such allocation be finalised within a time 
period of 30 days in order to avoid any delays in service delivery. 
 

(2)  That the companies affected (Hawkflight, TCL Treasure Consultants and     
 International be allocated 500 stands each). 
 

(3) The Council resolution of 7th March, 2018 on this matter be reviewed 
accordingly. 
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(9)     REPORT OF THE GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE : MEETING HELD  ON 
THE 28TH MARCH, 2018. 
 
   RESOLVED: 
 
   That the recommendation of the General Purposes Committee 
   together with reports on – 
 

(a) General Staff Loss and Injury on Duty for the Month of February 
2018 

(b) Authorised and Actual Establishment Comparison Summary Sheet as 
at 28 February 2018 

(c) Proposed Review of Occasional Leave From Six (6) Days To Twelve 
(12) Days Per Annum In The Council Service – ZUCWU (Bulawayo 
Branch) 

(d) Update on Employment Relations With Regards to Clearance of 
Salary Backlog and Payment of Annual Bonus 2017 to Staff; 

(e) Post Entry Study Scheme : Mr. Khumbulani Moyo (SR. No. 09165 
Housing and Community Services Department: Diploma In Local  

         Government Administration (Block Release) Domboshava Institute of      
                              Training and Development, for Period 12 February to 6 September   
                              2018; 
                                                   

(f) Request For A Mandate To Engage ZUCWU (Bulawayo Branch) on 
collective Bargaining issues, 

(g) Proposed Policy Payment of Bail Obligation To Council Staff Who 
are Involved In Litigation During Performance of Duty; 

(h) Regularisation of Payment of Shift Allowance in line with Staff 
Conditions of Service : Security Personnel – Chamber Secretary 
Department; 

 
   as submitted be received and the various recommendations contained therein 
   be adopted with the exception of the undermentioned items which be dealt 
   with as follows:- 
 

(a) Request To Clean Up Spaces In and Around The City, Public Spaces 
Municipality Institutions and Various Entities of Concern – Item 13 

 
         In the ensuing discussion there was all round reservation on the activities 
         proposed by the group Isibi Sabo Mthwakazi Trust on this matter. 
 
         Councillors spoke strongly against the Group whose  approach in  this  
         regard appeared suspect.  There was need for Councillors to warn  
          residents   in their respective wards against such activities. 
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  After much debate it was – 
 
   RESOLVED: 
 
   That the recommendation of the General Purposes 
   Committee be adopted with concern. 

 
(b) Relocation of Kombis and Vendors From Egodini To Lobengula 

Street/13th Avenue (Zesa Power Station) – Item 21 
 
  Councillor S. Khumalo was concerned about the chaotic  situation  
  that was  developing at the ZESA Power Station area as a result of the  
  relocation of   Kombis from Egodini.  There was an outcry particularly 
  from vendors and   the community public who felt that this temporary site 
  was wrongly  located. 
 
         Councillor C. Mlalazi also observed that the site was poorly illuminated 
         and  this exposed the commuters to possible muggings at night. 
 
         Councillor M. Ncube felt there was an element of imprudence on the part       
                              of the planning department as the Egodini project was mooted some 6   
                              years ago.  Plans should have been put in place then to cater for such    
                              developments. 
 
         However Councillor C. Ndhlovu felt the suggested temporal sittings were                   
                              the best in the circumstances.  Perhaps Council should consider mobile     
                              toilets to help the situation. 
 
                    In support Councillor S. Chigora felt the area/ward Councillor could be      
                              approached for other possible or more suitable sites. 
 
                    Councillor C. Zana said in coming up with a decision on this       
                              matter, Council should be mindful of the need for free toilets in addition 
         to   pay  toilets in this area. 
 
                    On that understanding it was – 
 
                      RESOLVED: 
 
                      That the recommendation of the General Purposes 
                      Committee be adopted. 
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(10)  PROPOSED APPLICATION FOR BORROWING POWERS FOR 2018:      
  ($100,065,000). 

 
 The Financial Director (6th April, 2018) referred to the recommendation of the 
Finance and Development Committee of Wednesday, 28th March 2018 to apply for 
Borrowing Powers (Item 18).  The Committee had recommended that Borrowing Powers of 
$50,065,000 be advertised in the press and applied for from the Minister of Local 
Government, Public Works and National Housing. 
 
 In light of the  anticipated developments in the market in terms of interest rates, 
tenure and availability of long term funding Council intended to take advantage of these 
positive developments and increase the application for Borrowing Powers from $50,065,000 
to  
$100,065,000 as follows:- 
 
Project Estimated Cost 

$ 
Lower Rangemore Mbundane & Mthunzini:   Water 
                                                                          Waste Water 
                                                                          SAST II Upgrade 
                                                                           Roads 

830,000 
          1,732,000 
          1,700,000 
        10,320,000 

Land Acquisition – Northern Areas, Lower & Upper Rangemore 12,000,000 
Cowdray Park Hlalani Kuhle Servicing 34,000,000 
Roads Rehabilitation 26,000,000 
R/E Emganwini Water & Sewer 5,000,000 
Community Services facilities- Construction of ECD Blocks plus Additional 
Buildings at Sizalendaba Secondary School, 2 Primary Schools, Library, 
Housing Office, Clinic and Fire Station at Cowdray Park 

8,483,000 

TOTAL 100,065,000 
 
 After discussion it was unanimously :- 
 
  RESOLVED: 
 
  That the application for Borrowing Powers be 
  increased from the initial $50,065,000 to 
  $100,065,000. 
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(11)   REQUEST FOR ASSISTANCE : PAYMENT OF LANDLINE TELEPHONE BILLS: 
COUNCILLORS  M.  LUBIMBI  AND  C  NDHLOVU. 
 

  (Councillors C. Ndlovu and M. Lubimbi declared an interest and recused 
themselves during the consideration of this item.) 

 
  The Town Clerk recalled (4th April, 2018) that (22nd January, 2018) had deferred 

consideration of this item to allow the Town Clerk to further consult/negotiate with Telone on 
the liquidation of the Telone bills-25% discount. 
Detailed hereunder was the information that had been provided by Telone with respect to the 
applicants’ accounts; 
 
ACCOUNT 
NUMBER  

NAME 1APRIL 2018 31 DECEMBER 2012 

41180261 LUBIMBI MONICA 8 220.37 9 182.72 
 Payments     727.53 
 CREDIT ADJUSTMENTS: DEBT 

RELIEF 
    257.82 

 RENTAL REFUNDS  - 
   8 220.37 8 197.37 
    
 Discount 40% on legacy  3 278.95 
 Amount After Discount  4 941.42 

 Balance to be paid   4 941.42 
 

According to information availed by Telone, although Councillor Lubimbi’s phone 
service was connected in 2002, the debt had been accumulated between January 2009 upon 
dollarization and the time the account was terminated in June 2012, a period of 42 months. 
Councillor Ndhlovu’s had been connected in August 2009 and terminated in November 2012, 
a period of 40 months. 

 
 

ACCOUNT 
NUMBER  

NAME 1APRIL 2018 31 DECEMBER 2012 

40624861 COLLET NDHLOVU 2 582.74 2 746.67 
 Payments     150.00 
 CREDIT ADJUSTMENTS: DEBT 

RELIEF 
    257.82 

 RENTAL REFUNDS  - 
   2 582.74 2 338.85 
    
 Discount 40% on legacy     935.54 
 Amount After Discount  1 647.20  
 Commission for lawyers     164.72 
 Balance to be paid  1 811.92 
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The usage of official telephones by six Councillors over a period of three months was as 
follows:- 
 
LOCATION NUMBER OCT NOV DEC TOTAL AVERAGE  
Northend 
Swimming 
Pool 

200284 195.1 216.94 64.4 476.44 158.81 

Lobengula 412216 179.53 170.34 112.3 462.17 154.06 
Registry 73361 70.00 45.33 18.41 133.74 44.58 
Registry 73281 22.87 30.38 22.42 75.67 25.22 
Mzilikazi 204472 64.52 142.8 54.3 261.62 87.21 
Nketa 460356 59.29 36.49 36.79 132.57 44.19 
Monthly Average for the Six Councillors      85.68 

 
 
 The Town Clerk was of the view that Council bears the burden of paying the 
monthly average of the other six Councillors for the time the two’s accounts subsisted as 
detailed hereunder: 
 
Councillor Lubimbi: $85.68*42 = $ 3 598.56 (Balance 4 941.42-3 598.56=1 342.86) 
Councillor Ndhlovu: $85.68*40 = $ 3 427.2 (Balance 1 811.92 – 3 427.2 = -1 615.28) 
 

Should this recommendation be adopted, Councillor Lubimbi would have a balance 
of $1 342.86 to personally bear. Councillor Ndhlovu’s account would have been paid in 
full. 
The Town Clerk had been informed by Telone that for one to enjoy the discount, the debt 
ought to be paid not later than 5th April 2018. 
 

The Town Clerk recommended that Council bears the telephone  bills of the 
applicants as detailed above, $3 598.56 and $1811.92 for the Councillors Lubimbi and 
Ndlovu, respectively. 
 

After discussion during which concerns were raised on issues of transparency given 
the protracted nature of the particular case which emanated in the dollarization era, it was  
 
 
  RESOLVED:  
 
  That authority be granted based on the abovementioned 
  formula to incur expenditure amounting to $5410.48 towards 

 the payment of the above telephone bills in respect of Councillors 
  M .Lubimbi and  C. Ndlovu as follows :-  
 

i. Councillor M. Lubimbi Account ref 41180261-$3598.56 
ii.  Councillor C. Ndlovu Account ref 40624861-$1811.92 

 
 



 
 

 
                                                                        Q 

Council 
4.4.2018 

 
 

(12)   APPLICATION FOR LEAVE OF ABSENCE. 
 
   RESOLVED: 
 
   That the following applications for leave of absence 
   be approved/confirmed as appropriate;- 
 
   Councillor  G.  Mangena  : 13th April to 16th April 2018  
         inclusive 
   Councillor  T.  Moyo   :    25th April to 5th May 2018 
         inclusive 
                             
 
 

RESOLVED THAT COUNCIL DO NOW SIT IN COMMITTEE 
COUNCIL IN  COMMITTEE 

 
 
 

___________________________ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ANNEXURE ‘B’ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
REPORT OF THE HEALTH, HOUSING AND EDUCATION COMMITTEE:     
MEETING HELD IN THE COMMITTEE ROOM, MUNICIPAL BUILDINGS  
ON TUESDAY, 10TH APRIL, 2018 AT 4.00 P.M. 
 
                                                   _________________________ 

 
 

PRESENT: 
 

Councillor      L         Mlilo (Chairperson) 
                            “ L.  Siziba   Deputy Chairperson 
                            “ M. Lubimbi 

“ T. Ngwenya 
                                    “          N Sibanda 
 
ALSO: 
   
  The Chamber Secretary  
                        The  Director of Health Services 
 The Acting Deputy Director of Housing and Community Services 

(Community Services) 
                          
 
ABSENT: 
 
   Councillor    M.V.    Chunga 
              “       S Mataka-Moyo 
   “ C Moyo 
    
                                     
   
 
 

(1) FOOD HYGIENE: REGISTRATION OF PREMISES FOR THE MONTH OF 
 MARCH 2018 
 

 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) as follows:- 
 
Renewals - There were eighty three (83) renewals during the month of March 2018.    
 
New   Name and Address   Owner 
 
Butcheries  T.N. Supermarket   Thomas Ndlovu 
   Stand 68720    Owner 
   Sizinda 
 
   BMS Quality Meats   Spaletta Nkomo 
   Stand 5596    Owner 
   Nkulumane 
 
 
   World View Butchery   Hamilton Mzizi 



   Stand 5715    Owner 
   Barham Green 
 
   Emasimini Butchery   W.T. Ncube 
   Stand 22524    Owner 
   Cowdray Park 
 
   Sompisi Superette   T. Ndlela 
   Stand 4775     Owner 
   Mahatshula North 
 
   Mac Sky    Gratia Ndlovu 
   Stand 9975 Netherby   Owner 
   Paddonhurst 
 

It was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and noted. 

 
 

(2) CLEANSING SERVICES 
 
 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) as follows:- 
 
a) Street Littering and Illegal Dumping 
 
 Street sweeping services in the Central Business District and residential areas were 
 carried out satisfactorily though there was need for more waste education so that 
 residents could desist from littering. 
 
b) Bulawayo Clean Up Campaigns 
 
 Three clean up campaigns were conducted during the month. One cleanup was done 
 by 18 truckers involved in the Community Refuse Removal Project who had 
 volunteered their vehicles and labour to clear illegal dumps in Makokoba. Their kind 
 gesture was appreciated. 
 
 One hundred and twenty (120) waste education sessions were held. 

 
c) Enhanced Enforcement and Compliance Program 
 
 The Enhanced Enforcement and Compliance Program where officials visit shops in 
 the Central Business District to see whether they had adequate refuse receptacles was 
 ongoing. 
 This program targeted people who littered in the Central Business District as well as 
 residential areas and had seen a number of residents being nabbed for illegal dumping 
 during the after-hours surveillance of illegal dumping hotspots. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
  Thirteen people were fined as follows: 
   

Name Address Offence 
Sibusisiwe Banda 938 7th Street Makokoba Dumping 
Sakhile Moyo 1145 1th Street Makokoba Dumping 
Dumel Sithole 1822 5th Street Makokoba Dumping 
Thabo Sibanda 967 Old Luveve Littering from a stationary 

vehicle 
Gedeon Dube  653 4th Street Makokoba Dumping 
Silas Hondo J43 Mzilikazi Littering 
Grace Dzirutsi 1121 11th Street Dumping 
ZvidzaiDzwairo 4228 Emganwini Littering from a stationary 

vehicle 
Stanley Tshuma 467 4th Street Makokoba Dumping 
Joseph Mbano 29 Matopos Rd Littering 
Victoria Mafu 30065 Entumbane Littering 
T Moyo 4461 Gwabalanda Burning refuse 
Edson Banda 33066 Entumbane Littering 

 
d) Refuse Collection 
 
  The weekly residential refuse collection services had encountered challenges as a 
 number of vehicles were grounded due to worn out tyres. The Financial Services 
 Department was working on procuring tyres for the section. 
 

Vehicle Situation 
 

Vehicle Type In Operation At Workshop Total 
Refuse Compactors 13 5 18 
Refuse box truck 0 2 2 
Landfill Tipper 2 0 2 
Three ton trucks 1 2 3 
Vans 8 4 12 

 
 Refuse Removal Vehicles in Workshop  
 

BCC 
No. 

Type of Vehicle/Plant Date In 
Workshop 

Nature of Problem Comment 

016 Refuse Compactor 29/03/18 Hydraulic pump Quotations 
being sourced 

036 3 Tonner 20/02/18 Brakes Work in 
progress 

045 Refuse Compactor 28/02/18 Broken front 
springs and 
leaking fuel tank. 
Tires removed to 
service running 
vehicles 

Work in 
progress 

052 Refuse Compactor 30/08/17 Broken cam 
follower. Tyres 
removed to service 

Work in 
progress 



running vehicles 
058 Refuse Compactor 26/03/18 Air compressor Work in 

progress 
060 Refuse Compactor 26/03/18 Broken Chassis Quotations 

being sourced 
076 3 Tonner 27/03/18 Worn Clutch Quotations 

being sourced 
093 Box Truck 08/01/18 Worn out tyres Waiting for 

supply from 
Financial 
Services (Stores) 

 
e) Landfill Management 
 
 The following amounts of refuse were disposed of at Richmond Landfill site during 
 the month of March 2018: 
 
 Domestic Waste    –          24 060m3 

Industrial Waste    –               793m3 

 Liquid Waste     -           12 000litres 
 Other Council Departments  -   1 125m3 

 
 
f) Dog Control 
 
 Ninety-eight (98) dog notices were issued in enforcement of the Bulawayo (Dog 
 Control and Licensing) bylaws. There were five (5) stray dogs. 
 

The Committee considered the matter and Councillor M Lubimbi was concerned 
about the illegal vending and illegal forex dealing at Chicken Inn along Street and 
L.Takawira Avenue. It was a challenge to walk on the pavement because of these activities. 
Council should enforce the by-laws in order to maintain a healthy city. 

 
Councilor N Sibanda concurred. He said that the area was congested as pavements 

could not be accessed. 
 
Councillor T Ngwenya said that residents had accused Council for failing to control 

the situation. Residents felt that Council had turned a blind eye towards these illegal 
dealings. 

 
With regards to refuse collection, Councillor L.Siziba said that the by-laws were not 

being observed. He was concerned about the way the community truckers conducted their 
business. They collected  refuse too early before people were awake,  as a result some of the 
refuse remain uncollected. Residents faced challenges as the truckers did not leave behind 
their refuse bags. 

 
Councillor L Mlilo urged Councillors to inform residents in their wards that it was 

not possible to leave behind the refuse bags as the bags were further transferred to BCC 
refuse compactors. 

 
 In response the Chamber Secretary advised that Council had the mandate to arrest 
vendors for blocking the pavement and illegal foreign currency was enforced by ZRP. 
Council’s security once had challenges in enforcing law and order as they were accused of 
stealing money from the vendors, engagements with other law enforcement had improved the 



situation around the Tredgold Building area and efforts will continue to clear the whole city 
of any unauthorized activities. 
 
 She further advised Councillors to explain to residents that the refuse bags could not 
be returned to them because the same would be transferred from community truckers to BCC 
compactors. She said if black refuse bags were expensive, residents were free to use 
alternative bags as long there were compatible. 
  

Thereafter it was:- 
 
 RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
 That the abovementioned report be received and noted. 

 

(3)       PEST CONTROL 
 
     The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) as follows:- 
 

Mosquito Control 
Spotters continued monitoring streams for mosquito breeding and attending to 
interdepartmental requisitions. The following streams were covered; Glengary, Basch 
Street, Bulawayo Spruit, Konron, Magwegwe North, Marisha, Pelandaba-Ikhwezi, 
Luveve-SDA, Nkulumane-Police, Nketa 8-Tavern, Matsheumhlope, Hillside-Police, 
Queen Elizabeth Mahlathini, Harry Allen, Woodlands, Entumbane-War vets, Pumula  
North and Garikai. Light to heavy breeding of mosquitoes was encountered 
especially in some areas and treated using 20x500g of Bio-Larvicide. The section 
cleared 2050  
metres along Nkulumane Mayenziwe, 1715 metres along United Refineries, 1762 
metres along  M-Square Njube, 1307 metres along Lobengula-Housing Office, 1535 
metres along  Masilela and 250 metres along Luveve SDA. Four (4) residents paid for 
IRS, seven (7) sachets Lambdacyhalothrin were used raising $136. 

 
 
Rodent Control 
 
The activity was still suspended due to critical manpower levels. 
 
Interdepartmental Requisitions 
 
Eleven (11) requisitions were received during the month for the control of rodents, 
cockroaches, white and black ants and mosquitoes. Thirteen (13) requisitions were 
attended to for the control of mosquitoes, cockroaches, white and black ants and 
rodents. The following chemicals were used; 30 sachets Lambdacyhalothrin, 1.3 litres 
Vapona and 4.5 kg Brodifacoum, 750ml Imidacloprid, 1 litre Fenitrothion and 26 
tablets Aluminiumsulphate. 
 
Supplies and Equipment 
 
The following items were received, 432 lifebuoy tablets, 400 rolls tissue paper, 4 
bond paper, 2 paper clips, 15 grass slashes and 33 work suits. 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
Stock Levels 

 
Chemicals In Stock Yearly Requirements 
Lambdacyhalothrin 108 sachets 800 sachets 
Brodifacoum 152.5kg 600 kg 
Imidacloprid 39.26 litres 50 litres 
Fenitrothion 15.4 litres 50 litres 
BTI 24 x 500g 600 x 500g 
Aluminium phosphate tablets 2969 tablets 3000 tablets 

Vapona (DDVP) 6.8 litres 50 litres 
Dibrom (DBM) 19,63 litres 24 litres 

 
 Injuries on Duty 
 
 Two (2) injuries occurred during the month, these were treated and had since healed. 
 

The Committee considered the matter and Councilor M Lubimbi reported that 
mosquitoes were a nuisance and there was need to address the situation 
 

In response the Director of Health Services said that mosquitoe breeding was a result 
of burst sewer pipes .However he confirmed that the nuisance mosquitoes were harmless and 
did not transmit any malaria 
 

 
Thereafter it was:- 
 
 RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
 That the abovementioned report be received and noted 

 
(4)       HEALTH INSPECTORATE 

 
  The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) as follows:- 

 
Inspection of Residential and Business Premises 
 
Routine inspections were carried out as usual during the month. The blitz on 
unlicensed shops continued during the month in CBD.  
 
Dog Bites 

 
Dog bites investigation forms received 36 
Dog bites investigated 25 
Dog with valid vaccination certificates 13 
Dogs with valid licences   2 
Dogs kept in secure premises 14 
Victims given anti-rabies vaccine 13 
Dog owners issued with deposit fine tickets   0 
Stray dogs   5 
Wrong addresses   2 



Dog bite investigation forms referred out   0 
Dogs taken to SPCA/Outside Bulawayo   1 

 
 Six (6) intimations were issued to dog owners for failing to comply with Council 
 requirements. 
 
 Malaria Cases 
 

Malaria notification forms received   2 
Malaria cases investigated   2 
Imported cases   2 
Cases referred out   0 
Cases pending   0 

 
 Notices and Intimations 
 

Number of notices served   0 
Number of notices complied with   0 
Number of premises closed with ZRP assistance   0 

 
 Food Inspection 
 

One thousand four hundred and thirty (1430) kg of mackerel fish were condemned 
 from Greens warehouse on the instigation of its management. 
 
 Water Sampling 
 

A total of seventy three (73) water samples were collected for bacteriological analysis 
from sampling points throughout the city. Three samples were unsatisfactory the 
issue  
was referred to Engineering Services Department for remedial action. The points 
were to be re sampled to check for improvements and compliance. The other samples 
were generally satisfactory. The low number of samples collected was as a result of 
the food technician being involved in another competing programme during the 
course of the month. Results of twenty quality control Samples sent to Standard 
Association of Zimbabwe were generally satisfactory and conformed to  results from 
Criterion Laboratory. 

 
 Swimming Pools Monitoring 
 
 Water samples were taken from six swimming pools for chemical and bacteriological 
 analysis. Results were unsatisfactory and the operators had been informed to take 
 remedial action. 
 
 Re-sampling of the pools had to be done to ascertain compliance. 
 
 Dairy Sampling 
 
 A total of five dairy samples were collected during the month. The results of the 
 analysis were all satisfactory. 
 
 
 
 
 



It was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and noted. 
 
 

   
(5)  CEMETERIES: MARCH 2018 

 
 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) as follows:- 

 
 Burials 
 

Cemeteries Females Males Paupers        Totals 
 0-12 

Yrs 
13+ 
Yrs 

Sub- 
Total   

0-12 
Yrs 

13+ 
Yrs 

Sub- 
Total 

   

Luveve Old 0 0 0 0 0 0 -      0 (1) 
Luveve 
Extension 

40 19 59 39 26 65 - 124   (128) 

Luveve 3  0 2 2 0 4 4 - 6   (2) 
West Park 0 80 80 0 97 97 - 177   (161) 
Hyde Park (2nd 
interment) 

0 1 1 0 1 1 - 2  (2) 

Athlone Avenue 0 0 0 0 2 2 - 2    (0) 
Lady Stanley  0 0 0 0 2 2 - 2   (2) 
Totals 40 102 142 39 132 171 - 313   (296) 

The figures in brackets were for the previous month. 
 
 
 Luveve Cemetery recorded burials from out of the city as follows: South Africa 2; 
 Victoria Falls 2, Lupane 1, Mangwe 1, Bubi 1, Matobo 1,Sanyathi 1, Umguza 5 and 
 Gwanda 3. 
 
 West Park Cemetery recorded burials from out of the city as follows: South Africa 7, 
 Umguza 1, Mangwe 1, Binga 1, Hwange 1 and Kadoma 1. 
 
 The mechanical grave digger was still undergoing repairs at Barzem. Grave 
 production was through use of a hired mechanical digger and a manually. Herbiciding 
 was still on halt as Main Stores were yet to procure the chemical. The state of the 
 cemeteries was not good. 
 

Cremations 
 

 A total of 5 cremations were done three females and two males during the month. 
 
 Staff Establishment 
 
Authorised......... 97      Actual.....  59      Contracts.......0       Variance.........38 
 

Grave 
Reservations 

Cemetery New Renewal Used 

 “ West Park 8 3  
“ Old   Luveve    
“ Luveve Extension    



“ Hyde Park    
“ Lady St. Avenue   1 
“ Athlone Avenue   1 
“ Luveve  No 3    

TOTALS  8 3 2 
 
 
 Debate ensued and Councillor N Sibanda recalled that it was reported previously that 
West Park cemetery would be closed down and burials would be carried out at Athlone, 
however there were still burials at West Park; was there any space for burials? 
 
 Councillor L Mlilo sought clarification on the update in respect of  Marvel cemetery? 
 
 In response the Director of Health Services confirmed that burials were still done at 
West Park and the space was almost exhausted. He projected that the cemetery would be 
closed in a month’s time. Currently his Department was working on Athlone extension. 
Residents were encouraged to utilize other cemeteries or go to rural areas for burial purposes. 
  
 He confirmed that efforts were being made to bring a cremator to Bulawayo and was 
expected to be installed during the course of the year. Residents were encouraged to adopt 
cremation so as to help in saving space With regards to Marvel cemetery he said that Council 
was awaiting the National Railways of Zimbabwe (N.R.Z) to construct a level crossing. 
Council had already paid for the project. 
 

Thereafter it was:- 
 
 RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
 That the abovementioned report be received and noted 

  
(6)   CLINIC ACTIVITIES  

  
 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) that the  following   
activities were provided at the clinics in the city in March 2018: 

 
Support Services - Laboratory and X- Ray: March 2018 
 
Chest X rays              253      (276)                     
Sputum for AAFB        37        (26) New 

  325      (267) Follow up 
Urine examination             2          (7)   
CD4                1 055      (746)   
FBC                           329      (256) 
RPR              0          (1) 
Gene X pert       656      (528) 
HBsAg    107      (145) 
Malaria Parasites   181      (232)      
CrAg    108      (107)     
Alt                                        91        (54)          
Urea and Electrolytes      91        (47)           

 
  Laboratory tests like Urea and electrolytes and ALT were now being done at the 

Thorngrove laboratory since a Chemistry Analyser was installed on 8 February 2018.            
The machine was donated by Ministry of Health and Child Care.  
 



 Out Patients Department (OPD) 
 

Reason for 
attendance 

New Repeats Total 

OPD attendances 37 512        (37 437)    50 785       (41 557)     88 297   (86 994)    
Diabetic patients        20              (15)               165            (186)                              185        (201)       
Hypertension        84            (140)          1 427         (1 490)         1 511     (1630) 

 
 A 7.3% decrease was noted in the OPD attendances while there was an increase in 
 newly diagnosed diabetic patients.  

 
Reproductive Health Services 

 
Reason for 
attendance 

New Repeats Total 

ANC  638   (706)      1668               (1478) 2306   (2184)     
Deliveries  311   (263) BBA 20              (13)              331     (276) 

 
  Tuberculosis Services March 2018 
 

Initiated TB 
treatment 

Total in register  TB deaths this month 

153        (138)    1172      (1214)     17             (21)       
 
 While more patients compared to the previous month were diagnosed with TB the 
 high death rate is adversely affecting outcomes. 
  

VIAC Services 
 

Activity E.F. Watson  Nkulumane Luveve Total Number 
Patients screened for cancer 185    (140)            298      (306) 250   (79) 733        (525) 
VIAC positive     9        (8)   34        (19)   16     (4)   59          (31) 
Suspected Cancer of the 
cervix 

    0        (2)     2          (4)     1     (0)     3            (6) 

 
 The number of women accessing VIAC services continued to increase.  Luveve clinic 
 started offering VIAC services in February 2018.  Nkulumane clinic had the highest 
 number of patients accessing the screening services.  
 
 HIV/ART Services 
 

Activity Number Previous month 
Number of patients initiated on ART this month      421                    427 
Number of patients receiving ART to date 50 514 51 570 
Number of patients who died on ART this month        25        18 
ART Cumulative deaths   5 155   4 884 

 
 More patients died this month while others transferred out or were lost to follow up. 
 
 Isoniazid Preventive Therapy (IPT) Services in March 2018 
 

Activity Number 
Screened for Tuberculosis 15 805      (15 003)          
Eligible for IPT      689           (688) 



Started on IPT      100           (115) 
Stopped IPT due to toxicity         0              (0) 

 
 
 
 
 

Dental Service at Pelandaba Clinic 
 

Dental Caries 228       (261) 
Dental Abscesses   19         (15) 
Periodontal   57         (54) 
Other conditions   28         (33) 
Tooth Extraction 295       (367) 

 
Debate ensued and Councillor M. Lubimbi was concerned about  staff shortages 

which contributed to long queues in clinics. She was also concerned about the rate at which 
Art patients died (children) because of kidney failure, and there was a general belief that the 
anti-retroviral drugs caused the kidney failure. 

 
In response the Director of Health Services confirmed that his Department was 

operating on skeleton staff hence poor service delivery. He said that of late there had been an 
increase in non communicable diseases (e.g. diabetes) hence the long queues. He also 
explained that HIV patients had been grouped into batches so that they did not queue for too 
long. In order to ease congestion at clinics ARV patients had been advised to visit Registered 
Private Practitioners for free ARV’s, though a consultation fee would be required. The list of 
the private practitioners who have been authorized by the Ministry of Health to distribute 
ARVs would be availed to Councillors. 

 
He acknowledged that anti-retroviral dugs like most medicines, had side effects. He 

however could not confirm that the deaths were a result of the side effects of the drugs. He 
confirmed that ART patients were regularly monitored for kidney function. He however 
urged patients and care givers to ensure that there was no default in taking medicines as this 
is likely to increase chances of complications associated with the condition.  
 

 
Thereafter it was:- 
 
 RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
 That the abovementioned report be received and noted 

 
(7) HEALTH PROMOTION: MARCH 2018 

 
 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) as follows:- 

 

Health Education sessions held in the clinics and Thorngrove 
Hospital 

1 875 (1 709) 
 

Number of persons in attendance 
 

65 520 (58 582) 

Male condoms distributed during March 2018 146 300 (199 400) 
 

Female condoms distributed during March 2018 12 645 (13 258) 
 



 The City of Bulawayo, Health Services Department had participated in the 
Lymphatic Filariasis (LF) also known as Elephantiasis Mop Up Campaign from the 26th of 
February to the 3rd of March 2018 for the districts that had a low coverage in the Mass. 
 
 
 
  Drug Administration that was conducted in March 2017. The program was targeting 
people (children and adults aged 2 years and above. The medicines administered during the  
 
campaign were Diethylcarbamazine Citrate (DEC) and Albendazole for the prevention of 
Lymphatic Filariasis (LF)and soil transmitted helminths respectively. The campaign was  
conducted in Northern Suburbs District Clinics and outreach points. The outreach points 
were set up at pre-schools, shopping centres, tertiary institutions, shopping centres, and bus 
termini.  
 
 The final coverage for the campaign was as follows; Albendazole was at 48% from 
38% and Diethylcarbamazinecitrate (DEC) 52% from 32%. The population aged 15+years 
remained a challenge to reach. 
 
 Thereafter the Director of Health Services explained that clinics would soon be 
moving from the old system of nurses verbal disseminating information to patients in the 
morning and would now continuously play educational videos the whole day containing 
information on various diseases this way patients would get a visual idea. The move was 
well appreciated as a lot of ground would be covered. 
 
 It was :- 
 

 RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
 That the abovementioned report be received and noted 

 
(8) VOLUNTARY MEDICAL MALE CIRCUMCISION (VMMC) CAMPAIGN: 

12 MARCH 2018 TO 20 APRIL 2018  
 
 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) that Zimbabwe had 
introduced Voluntary Male Medical Circumcision (VMMC) as another HIV prevention 
intervention to complement already existing interventions. Since the inception (2009) of the 
Voluntary Male Medical Circumcision (VMMC) programme, the country had continued to 
scale up this intervention in all provinces towards the scale up target of 1.3million target by 
2018. In an effort to boost the number of males to be circumcised so as to reach the national 
target, Ministry of Health and Child Care and partners had continued to conduct national 
campaigns on Voluntary Male Medical Circumcision (VMMC).  
 
 Evidence from previous implementation had indicated that Voluntary Male Medical 
Circumcision (VMMC) campaigns had provided an opportunity for increased coverage of 
the Voluntary Male Medical Circumcision (VMMC) program. In this regard, the scheduled 
dates for the first Voluntary Male Medical Circumcision (VMMC) campaign for 2018, was 
from 12 March to 20 April 2018. The national annual target for 2018 was 353 706 male 
circumcisions. The City of Bulawayo campaign target was 1 524 male circumcisions.  
 
 Voluntary Male Medical Circumcision (VMMC) in Bulawayo continued to be 
offered in some of the city clinics, Lobengula and Bulawayo Voluntary Male Medical 
Circumcision (VMMC) sites. Social mobilisation on Voluntary Male Medical Circumcision 
(VMMC) was being done by various stakeholders throughout the city. 
 



 An HIV free generation was possible and Male Circumcision was one of the 
important pieces towards the goal. 
 
 
 
  

It was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and noted. 
 

(9) DONATION 
 
 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) that a donation of 1000 
EDTA tubes for Luveve Clinic was received from Honourable N. Mlilo member of 
Parliamentary for Luveve Constituency. 
 
 The Department was very grateful for this donation as it would help patients’ access 
vital blood tests. 
 

It was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and 
 noted with appreciation. 
 

(10) DONATION 
 
 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) that the department also 
had received a donation of a metal shelf and a set of two air conditioner pieces for Mzilikazi 
Clinic from United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) through the Ministry of 
Health and Child Care. 
 
 The donation was greatly appreciated. 

 
It was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and 
 noted with appreciation. 

   
(11)   DONATION OF PROTECTIVE CLOTHING EQUIPMENT TO COUNCIL STAFF 

(RIDERS): INTERNATIONAL UNION AGAINST TUBERCULOSIS AND LUNG 
DISEASE (THE UNION) 
 
 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) that on (19 March, 2018), 
the Department had received donations of protective clothing for Riders(specimen 
transport)staff, from the International Union Against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease (The 
Union), United States President’s Emergency Plan For AIDS Relief (PEPFAR); TB/HIV 
Integrated Care of No. 13 Van Praagh Avenue, Milton Park, Harare. 
 
 



 
 The donated items were in the table below: 
 

Quantity Description 
2x Trousers 
2x Jacket 
2x Kidney Belt 
2x Shoes 
2x Helmet 
2x Raincoat 
2x Gloves 

 
 The Department greatly appreciated these donations as they enhanced the 
department’s operational effectiveness. 
 

It was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and 
 noted with appreciation. 

  
(12)     RECEIPT OF VIAC EQUIPMENT FOR LUVEVE CLINIC VIAC SITE:  UNITED 

NATIONS POPULATION FUNDAGENCY (UNFPA) 
 
 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) that the department has 
received a donation of VIAC equipment from United Nations Population Fund Agency 
(UNFPA), 1St Floor, Block 7, Arundel Office Park, Norfolk Road, Mt Pleasant, Causeway, 
Harare, for Luveve Clinic as listed below: 
 
ITEM DESCRIPTION QUANTITY 
Laptop  1 
Computer Screen 1 
Laptop Bag 1 
Camera ASX540HS 1 
USB Cable 1 
Close-up lens set 1 
Digital Camera Filter Adapter 1 
32GB SD Card 1 
Sponge holding forceps 20cm 30 
Sponge holding forceps 24cm 30 

 
 

The department was grateful for the gesture as it would improve early diagnosis of 
cervical cancer and save lives. 
 

It was:- 
  

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and noted 
with appreciation as it would improve early diagnosis of  
cervical cancer and save lives. 

 



(13)      NOTIFICATION OF ASSESSMENT AND INSTALLATION OF COLD ROOMS AT 
THEALTH FACILITIES: MINISTRY OF HEALTH AND CHILD CARE:MEDIRITE 
(PVT) LTD-CONTRACTOR 
 
 The Director of Health Services reported (5th April, 2018) that Council through the 
Health Services Department was a Sub-Sub Recipient (SSR) of funds from the Global Fund. 
 
 The Ministry of Health and Child Care had indicated that one of the activities 
planned for under New Funding Model HIV grant was the installation of cold rooms to 
support health systems strengthening in Zimbabwe. The department had received notification 
to that effect and it read as follows:- 
 
 “Please be notified that the installations have been scheduled to commence with 
 immediate effect until the 31st March, 2018.The Ministry of Health and Child Care 
 would like to advise that Medirite (Pvt) Ltd was contracted to carry out the 
 installations.  The contractor will be visiting your health facilities in order to install 
 these cold rooms. The details of the equipment to be delivered per facility is shown 
 on the appended. You are required to facilitate the project to ensure that the 
 Contractor  accesses the health facilities”. 
 
 The following clinics had been selected as the suitable sites for the cold rooms. 
 
Item/Location 
Number 

Clinic/ Location  Item requested description 

1/8 Magwegwe Clinic  
 
Air conditioner KF-66GW/24000btu, 
Cool Only/GMCC Compressor/220V/ 
50Hz/3m Copperpipe. 

1/9 E.F. Watson Clinic 
1/10 Pumula Clinic 
1/11 Pumula South Clinic 
1/12 Princess Margaret Rose Clinic 
1/13 Tshabalala Clinic 
1/15 Cowdray Park Clinic 
1/16 Dr Shennan Clinic 
1/17 Mzilikazi Clinic 

 
The installations would be done in consultation with relevant sister departments. 

 
The department was grateful for the support as the installation of the cold rooms 

benefited Council in maintaining quality of medicines and other consumables during storage. 
 
It was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and noted. 

 
(14) HUMAN PAPILLOMA VIRUS (HPV) VACCINE 2018 ROLL OUT CAMPAIGN 

 
The Director of Health Services reported (9th April, 2018) that the City of Bulawayo 

would be participating in the national Human Papilloma Virus (HPV) Vaccine roll out 
campaign 2018 in conjunction with Ministry of Health and Child Care, Ministry of Primary 
and Secondary Education and partners. The vaccine for the demonstration project was in 
Beitbridge, Marondera and Kwekwe Districts and was administered to girls. The vaccine was 
safe and could be given to either males or females. However due to limited resources, as a 
country the vaccine would only be given to girls due to documented high numbers of cervical 
cancer in females. The Human Papilloma Virus (HPV) had been shown to cause up to 90% 



of cancers of the cervix. Vaccination against Human Papilloma Virus (HPV) was in line with 
the country’s strategic health objective and the Non Communicable Diseases (NCDs) 
strategic plan to reduce morbidity and mortality.  
 

The public health intervention was targeted at preventing cervical cancer amongst 
girls aged 10-14 years. The girls were to get two doses for Lifelong protection. The vaccine 
could be given at 6-15months intervals. In Zimbabwe, the interval between the two doses 
would be twelve months. Ideally girls who were HIV positive should receive three (3) doses 
instead of two (2) doses and all those girls who were HIV positive would receive 3 doses 
even if they were on ART as they are more likely to catch cervical cancer. (Omit as this was 
said might create stigma among that group). The vaccination for 2018 would be conducted in 
all public and private schools, health facilities and outreach points across the country. The 
Human Papilloma Virus (HPV) vaccine roll out campaign would be from 10 to 18 May 2018. 
 

It was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and noted 

 
(15) HANDING OVER TO PHARMACY GADGETS THAT WERE USED DURING THE

IODINE DEFICIENCY DISORDERS SURVEY
 

The Director of Health Services reported (9th April, 2018) that the following listed 
gadgets were donated by the Ministry of Health and Child Care, Nutrition Department to the 
City of Bulawayo Health Services Department: 
 
1 X Digital Scale and 6 batteries 
1 x plastic adult height board 
1 x plastic children height board 
200 x urine tubes 
Hemocue consumables. 
 

The Department was grateful for this donation. 
 

It was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and noted 

 
(16) JABULA NEW LIFE COVENANT OUTREACH: NGOZI MINE RICHMOND : 21 

APRIL 2018 
 

The Director of Health Services reported (9th April, 2018) that Jabula New Life 
Covenant Church had submitted a request to hold an outreach service at Ngozi Mine, in 
Richmond on 21 April 2018 from 0800hrs to 1400hrs. This would be a follow up visit to 
their initial outreach on Saturday 29 July 2017. 
 

The following listed 3, were the doctors all with open practicing certificates. The 
fourth person was a dentist. 
 

1. Dr Goodnow Tanaka Machadu M800325 
2. Dr Wilson Mupariwa M800241 
3. Dr Kudakwashe Desciple Gwara – M701827 



4. Dr Cleopatra Matanhire DP802038. 
 

The Department would be grateful for this outreach. 
 

Previously Council had acceded to the request. 
 

It was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received 
 and noted with appreciation. 

 
(17)  REPORT ON BURSARS’ WORKSHOP HELD AT KOMBANI LODGE- 

PLUMTREE ON SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE’S FINANCIAL 
STATEMENTS 
 
 The Director of Housing and Community Services reported (6 April, 2018) that it 
would be recalled that Council on (1 November, 2017) had adopted recommendations from 
the department after the Audit of Council Schools by the Government Auditors. Some of the 
recommendations were that Bursars/Schools should now produce the following:- 
 

i) Statement of Comprehensive Income 
ii) Statement of Affairs  
iii) Statement of Financial Position 
iv) Cash Flow Statements  
v) Trial Balance 

 
 Council had also resolved to restore the previous positions where each school had its 
own bursar so as to meet the regulations related to the Public Finance Management which 
required that the books of Accounts should be updated on a daily basis. 
 
 Accordingly, the Education Officer and (4) four Bursars were invited and had 
attended a workshop on the process of preparation and production of the Financial 
Statements as detailed above. The Government Bursars for the past three (3) years had been 
attending these workshops where they produced these statements and submitted as follows:- 
 

i) A copy to the District office 
ii) A copy to the Province and 
iii) A copy to the Permanent Secretary in the Ministry of Education. 

 
 The work involved in producing the statements was enormous. It could therefore be 
prudent for the Bursars to move away from the busy school schedule to be able to produce 
these within the required period. This could require that SDCs/Council budget for the annual 
retreats where these financial statements would be produced in order to meet the set 
deadlines. 
 
 There would be a cascading and feedback workshop for the rest of the Bursars who 
did not attend the workshop from the (21st to 23rd of March 2017) to produce the 2017 
financial statements which were due for submission to the Ministry at the end of March 
2018. 
 

The Director of Housing and Community Services therefore proposed that:- 
 



i) Authority be granted for Bursars to attend the Annual workshops that would 
always be conducted by the Ministry of Primary and Secondary Education. 

ii) Budgetary provisions be made by Council/SDC to cover the costs of the 
workshops 

iii) Council schools to produce and submit these Financial Statements to the Ministry 
of Primary and Secondary Education as and when required. 

 
Thereafter it was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 

1. That Authority be granted for Bursars to attend the Annual workshops that 
will always be conducted by the Ministry of Primary and Secondary 
Education. 

2. That the Budgetary provisions be made by Council/SDC to cover the costs of 
the workshops 

3. That Council schools to produce and submit these Financial Statements to the 
Ministry of Primary and Secondary Education as  and when required. 

 
 

(18)  DONATIONS BY MEMBERS OF PARLIAMENT THROUGH CONSTITUENCY 
DEVELOPMENT FUND (CDF) TO CITY COUNCIL  SCHOOLS 
 
 The Director of Housing and Community Services reported (6 April, 2018) that 
during the last month and the current one the Members of Parliament (MPs) in the City had 
donated to various schools including Council schools through the Constituency Development 
Fund. 
 
 The following schools were some of the recipients of the donations: 
 
(i) Ingubo – received forty (40) desks and forty (40) chairs for Early Childhood                    

Development (ECD) learners from the Lobengula Constituency MP. 
(ii) St. Peters – received building material estimated at $6000 towards the construction of 

a teacher’s cottage from the Pumula Constituency MP. 
(iii) Malindela – received building material worth $6000 towards the construction of a 

kitchen from the Pumula Constituency MP. 
(iv) Mkhithika Thebe – received thirty-three (33) two-seater desks from the Luveve-

Cowdray Park Constituency MP. 
(v) Mahlathini – received thirty-four (34) two-seater desks from the Luveve-Cowdray 

Park Constituency MP. 

Thereafter the Chamber Secretary advised that this was an ongoing exercise and was 
not limited to schools only as the Community had different needs. 

 
Thereafter it was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
(i) That Council appreciates the donations to schools by the MPs through CDF. 
(ii) That Council accepts the donations towards the construction of the teacher’s 

cottage at St. Peters. 
(iii) That Council funds the completion of the structure from its capital budget as 

provided for in the 2018 capital budget. 
 



(19) MGANWINI PRIMARY SCHOOL SCOOPES THE SECRETARY’S BELL 
 MERIT AWARD (FOR THE SECOND TIME). 

 
 The Director of Housing and Community Services reported (6 April, 2018) that 
Mganwini Primary School which was one of the City Council Schools in Nketa 8 had made 
history by being the first Council school in history to win the Secretary’s Bell Award for the 
second time in the Bulawayo Metropolitan Province of Education. The school first received 
this honour in 2005 with a different Head then ( Mr F.M Moyo).  Mrs P. Bhobo the current 
Head had also worked very hard all round to land this prestigious award. 
 
 The Secretary’s Bell Merit Award in essence was the highest Award that was 
bestowed on a school by the Ministry of Primary and Secondary Education. The award 
considered a lot of issues which include among others:- 
 

i) The academic performance which should be consistent over a period of time. 
ii) The outlook in terms of the school layout and development. 
iii) The tone of the school in terms of both teachers and pupils’ discipline. 
iv) The state of the school’s infrastructure. 
v) Achievement and participation in the sporting, arts and co-curricular activities etc. 

 
 The criteria used for the schools to win this award involved the inspection of the 
school by the local schools’ inspectors right from the District, Provincial and lastly by the 
National select Committee comprised of officials from the ten (10) Provinces. Initially, all 
the schools were inspected, and then the top contenders emerged. These went through a 
rigorous inspection and elimination exercise. Finally three (3) top schools in the Province 
were selected which were then handed to the National Committee of ten (10) Principal 
Directors from Head Office. This Committee then selected the best school. Last year two (2) 
Council schools including Mawaba were in the top three (3) before Mganwini were 
subsequently selected as the winning school. Previously Council Schools that had won the 
Secretary’s Bell Merit Award were Mtshingwe (2004) and Mahatshula (2007).  
 
 The Department applauded the Head of Mganwini and her team, the School 
Development Committee, the pupils and indeed all the other stake holders including parents. 
The Provincial Ministry term was also appreciated for its various roles and advice which had 
enabled Mganwini to be where it is today. The Department was awaiting the date from the 
Ministry when the official function would be held to celebrate the honour as the Permanent 
Secretary hand over the award. Usually schools had been obtaining a sum of US$5000 for 
this award. Council had also in the past assisted the recognised such schools financially in 
order to be able to host the befitting function. It would be appreciated if this support was 
extended to Mganwini Primary as well. 
 

The Director of Housing and Community Services therefore recommended that:- 
 

(i) Council officially writes to the school congratulating it for its exploits to land 
this prestigious accolade. 

(ii) Council assists the school in preparing for the official function through its 
various relevant Departments. 

(iii) Council extends a financial assistance to the tune of US$1000 from funds 
raised within the relevant Departmental votes. 

 
 
 
 
 



Thereafter it was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 

(i) That Council officially writes to the school congratulating it for its exploits to 
land this prestigious accolade. 

(ii) That Council assists the school in preparing for the official function through 
its various relevant Departments. 

(iii) That Council extends a financial assistance to the tune of US$1000 from 
funds raised within the relevant Departmental votes. 

(20) BUILDING AND MAINTENANCE SECTION 1ST QUARTER 2018 UPDATE 
CAPITAL PROJECTS 
 

The Director of Housing and Community Services reported (6 April, 2018) that during 
the 1st Quarter of 2018, the Department was managing 37 Municipal Building Construction 
sites whose activities were: 
 

•  Construction of Medical Drug Store-Rooms at 7 Municipal Clinics, being Cowdray 
Park, Princess Margaret Rose (P.M.R), Dr Shennan, Tshabalala, Magwegwe, Pumula 
South, and Pumula Clinics. 

• Construction of Early Childhood Development (E.C.D) Blocks at 19 Schools at 
various levels of completion.  

• Construction of Kitchen and Food Store Room Buildings at 2 Schools. 
• Construction of a Staff Cottage at St Peter’s Primary School 
• Construction of additional Consultation Rooms at 1 Clinic (Maqhawe Clinic) 
• Construction of Boundary Walls at 2 Schools and the Bulawayo Swimming Pool. 
• Construction of Wendy Huts at 2 schools. 
• Construction of an ECD Summer Hut at Ntshamathe Primary School. 
• ReThatching of the Mthwakazi Art and Craft Centre. 

 
 Projects Tendered Out. 
 
 The following Projects were taken to Tender in 2017 and were currently being 
executed, with their progress reported herewith: 
 
PROJECT NAME TENDER SUM CURRENT PROGRESS 
Rehabilitation of 
Magwegwe Library 

$ 32 924. 45 45% progress to Completion 

Rehabilitation of Staff 
Houses at Criterion  

$ 188 821. 79 30% progress to Completion 

Rehabilitation of Bulawayo 
Swimming Pool 

$ 56 007 . 70 30% progress to Completion 

Rehabilitation of Mpopoma 
Swimming Pool 

$ 42 730 . 05 30% progress to Completion 

 
 Planned and General Maintenance 
 
 The General Maintenance of Municipal Building Infrastructure was ongoing, with the 
 requisitions raised for each trade, as summarized below: 
 
 



 
  

 
The majority of requests for general maintenance works were for Carpentry and 

 Plumbing works, which account for 59% of all requisitions processed during the first 
 quarter.  
 
 The trades were however negatively affected by skilled staff shortages, however, the 
 secondment of staff from other Departments to the Section had resulted in improved 
 attendance to work requests. Staff that were seconded to Mzilikazi Building and 
 Maintenance Workshops were 3 Bricklayers, 1 Plumber and 1 Carpenter. 
 
 Following these events, the most urgent staffing requirements were in the form of 
 labourers to support the Artisans and improve turn-around time (productivity) on 
 sites. 
 
 
 Challenges 
 

a) Transport: 
 The major challenge during the period under review and on-going was that of 
 transport. The Building and Maintenance Section was serviced by 1 x 7tonne truck   
           and 2 x 1tonne trucks in executing its duties. This was a major hindrance to the 
 improvement in the maintenance of the Municipal Building stock as only a limited 
 number of sites could be attended to by all the different trades who relied on these 
few  vehicles as they moved between different sites. 

 
 Whilst manpower levels might have been improved slightly, if they were not 
 complimented by reliable vehicles, their effectiveness remained limited. 
 
b) Material Stock Levels and Procurement of Inputs 

 
 The levels of material stock at the Municipal Store for Building and Maintenance 
 Works remained low. It was pertinent for minimum stock levels to be maintained as 
 requests for work were often urgent and required immediate availability of materials. 
 
 The practice of having to await procurement of material when maintenance requests 
 and incidents had occurred only hindered the productivity of the Section. 
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Thereafter it was:- 
 

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND 
 
That the abovementioned report be received and 
 noted with appreciation. 

 
 

----------------------------------------- 
 

 THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING ARE LAID UPON THE TABLE 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ANNEXURE ‘C’ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



REPORT  OF THE TOWN LANDS AND PLANNING COMMITTE       
MEETING HELD IN THE COMMITTEE ROOM, MUNICIPAL BUILDINGS 
ON TUESDAY 17TH APRIL, 2018 AT 4.00 P.M. 

-------------------- 
 

PRESENT: 
 
  Councillor C. Ndhlovu (Chairman) 

“ T. Ngwenya                                                               
“ N.        Sibanda 

    “ L. Mlilo 
“ C. Moyo 
“ J. Sithole 

   “ S. Khumalo 
ALSO: 
 
  The Town Clerk 
  The Chamber Secretary 
  The Acting Deputy Director of Engineering Services 
  The Acting Assistant Director of Housing and Community Services  
 
 
ON LEAVE: 
 
  His Worship The Mayor Councillor M. K. Moyo 
 Deputy Mayor Councillor G. Banda 
ABSENT:       
   
  Councillor G. Masuku 

“ M. V. Chunga 
  
 
                                    
 

 (1)  APPLICATION FOR A DEVELOPMENT PERMIT TO CONSTRUCT A COTTAGE 
MEASURING 100 SQUARE METRES ON STAND 2868 BULAWAYO TOWNSHIP 
(12 ROXBURG ROAD, FAMONA ): N.BHEBHE: AREA: 2025 SQUARE METRES. 
 
 The Town Clerk reported (13th April 2018) that an application dated (6th February 
2018) for a development permit to construct cottage measuring 100 square metres had been 
received from N. Bhebhe. The application had been advertised and adjacent property owners 
notified. No objections had been received. It had also been circulated to municipal 
departments and no adverse comments had been received. At the time of the writing of the 
report the property was being used for residential use and the cottage had not yet been 
constructed. 
 



 
The following adjacent property owners were notified: 
 
PROPERTY  OWNER                       ADDRESS 
 
Stand 2866   Mrs G Ngwenya       8 Roxburg Road,Famona,Byo 
Stand 2857  Mr I Scott           9 Roxburgh Road,Famona,Byo 
Stand 2867  Mrs N Dube          10 Roxburgh Road,Famona,Byo   
Stand 2856  Mr Ri Modi          11 Roxburgh Road,Famona,Byo   
Stand 2855  Messrs E&Nm Ndebele,&,Ncube   13 Roxburg Road,Famona,Byo 
Stand 2869  Mr N Jeki         14 Roxburgh Road,Famona,Byo 
Stand 2854  Miss Em Lekalake       15 Roxburgh Road,Famona,Byo   

 
On the recommendation of the Town Clerk it was – 
 

             RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND: 
 

That a development permit to construct cottage measuring 
100 square metres on Stand 2868 Bulawayo Township be granted 
to N.Bhebhe subject to full compliance with the requirements of  
the Director of Engineering Services, Director of Health Services,  
Director of Housing and Community Services and any other municipal 
by-law requirement, including a once-off premium of US$300  
(Excluding VAT).  

 
(2)  APPLICATION FOR A DEVELOPMENT PERMIT TO ESTABLISH A NURSERY 

SCHOOL ON LOT 8 0F L0T 192-294 HILLSIDE, BULAWAYO  (30 B LEANDER 
AVENUE): LITTLE WINDSOR CASTLE: AREA: 5 121 SQUARE METRES 
 
 The Town Clerk reported (13th April 2018) that an application dated (13th  February 
2018)  for a development permit to construct a nursery school had been received from Little 
Windsor Castle. The application had been advertised and adjacent property owners notified. 
It has also been circulated to municipal departments and no adverse comments had been 
received. At the time of writing of the report the property was being used for residential 
purposes. 
 

ROXBURG ROAD 

2868 BT 

RENFREW ROAD 

23RD AVENUE 



The following adjacent property owners were notified: 
PROPERTY       OWNER   ADDRESS 
225A Hillside    Mr T.J Armstrong  5 Donegal Road, Hillside, Byo 
S/D A of Lot 226 Hillside Mr & Mrs C.G & T.J.S Otter 6 Dorset Road, Hillside, Byo 
RE of 226 Hillside  Armstrong Transport (Pvt) Ltd 6A Dorset Road, 
Hillside,Byo 
Lot 2 of Lots 192-294 Hillside Shepco Mining Co. P/L  8 Dorset Road, 
Hillside, Byo 
Lot 2 of Lots 192-294 Hillside Mr & Mrs T.J Gibbson  10 Dorset Road, 
Hillside, Byo 
Lot 7 of Lots 192-274 Hillside Mr T.J Peacock   9 Donegal Road, 
Hillside, Byo 
S/D D of 195M Hillside  Mr T Mangena   7 Dorset Road, 
Hillside, Byo 
RE of 195M Hillside   Ms AM Tarusenga   7A Dorset Road, 
Hillside,Byo 
322 Hillside    Hillside Bowling Club  34 Percy Avenue, 
Hillside, Byo 
 

On the recommendation of the Town Clerk it was – 
 

             RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND: 
 

That a development permit to establish a nursery school on Lot 8 of Lot 192-
294 Hillside be granted to Little Windsor Castle subject to full compliance 
with the requirements of the Director of Engineering Services, Director of 
Health Services, Director of Housing and Community Services and any other 
municipal by-law requirement, including a monthly levy of US$10. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

LOT 8/LOT192-194 
HILLSIDE  DORSET ROAD  �

DORBYL ROAD LEANDER AVENUE 

PERCY AVENUE DONEGAL ROAD  �



(3)   APPLICATION FOR A DEVELOPMENT PERMIT TO ESTABLISH A LODGING 
HOUSE ON STAND 258 WATERFORD TOWNSHIP 6 OF WATERFORD 
TOWNSHIP 3 OF WATERFORD BULAWAYO TOWNSHIP (81 HOPE FOUNTAIN 
ROAD): VICTOR AND NOMATHEMBA NKOMO: AREA: 3 191 SQUARE 
METRES. 
 
 The Town Clerk reported (13th April 2018) that an application dated (2nd February 
2018) for a development permit to construct a lodging house had been received from Victor 
and Nomathemba Nkomo. The application had been advertised and adjacent property owners 
notified. It had also been circulated to municipal departments and no adverse comments had 
been received. At the time of writing of the report the property was being used as a weddings 
and functions venue. However it should be noted that the property had a valid development 
permit for the establishment of a weddings and functions venue. 
 
 

 
The following adjacent property owners were notified: 
 
PROPERTY   OWNER  ADDRESS 
 
 Std 257 Waterford  Mr A.Musere  12 Bradburn Avenue Northend, Byo 
Std 217 Waterford  Mr .I .Sibindi  64647/67 Tshabalala, P.O Tshabalala, 
Byo 
Std 216 Waterford  Mr C.Moyo  3 Gunners Crescent, P.O Waterford, 
Byo 
Std 259 Waterford  Mr & Mrs LA & 83 Hope fountain Road, Waterford, Byo 
    E. Sibanda 
Std 204 Waterford   Mrs T.Mafu  85 Hope fountain Rd, Waterford, Byo 
Std 22 Waterford  R. Samunderu  86 Hope fountain Rd, Waterford, Byo 
Std 23 Waterford  A.M Ndlovu  3 Breeze Rd, Waterford, Byo 
Std 21 Waterford  Mr M. Ncube  84 Hope fountain Rd, Waterford, Byo 
Std 172 Waterford  The President of 88 Hope fountain Rd, Waterford, Byo  
    Zimbabwe 
Std 171 Waterford  Mr E.Mpabanga 90 Hope fountain Road, Waterford, Byo 
Std 121 Waterford  Mr .E. Sibanda 14 Breeze Road, Waterford, Byo 
Std 215 Waterford  Mr S.Ncube  4 Gunners Crescent, Waterford, Byo 
Std 214 Waterford  Mr E Dube  5 Gunners  Crescent, Waterford, Byo 
Std 20 Waterford   Mr A Madondo 82 Hope fountain Road, Waterford, Byo   
   
             
 

BREEZE ROAD 

258 WATERFORD TOWNSHIP  

OPE FOUNTAIN ROAD 



 On the recommendation of the Town Clerk it was – 
 
             RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND: 
 

That a development permit to establish a lodging on Stand 258 Waterford 
Township 6 of Waterford Township 3 of Waterford Bulawayo Township be 
granted to Victor and Nomathemba Nkomo subject to full compliance with 
the  
requirements of the Director of Engineering Services, Director of Health 
Services, Director of Housing and Community Services and any other 
municipal by-law requirement, including a monthly levy of US$10.  
   

(4)  APPLICATION FOR A DEVELOPMENT PERMIT TO ESTABLISH A LICENSED 
RESTAURANT (SPECIAL) ON THE REMAINING EXTENT OF STAND 111 
BULAWAYO TOWNSHIP (41 J.M.N NKOMO STREET, CITY CENTRE) 696 
SQUARE METRES ARTWELL CHIGUVI.. 
 
  The Town Clerk reported (13th April 2018) that an application dated (14th  February 
2018)  for a development permit to establish a licensed restaurant (special), had been 
received from Artwell Chiguvi. The application had been advertised and adjacent property 
owners notified. No objections have been received. It had also been circulated to municipal 
departments and no adverse comments had been received. At the time of the writing of the 
report the premises were vacant. 
 

 
The following adjacent property owners were notified: 
 
PROPERTY   OWNER  ADDRESS 
 
S/D A of 98 B.T  Ms C.T Tenga  42A J.M.N Nkomo Street, City, Byo 
RE of 98 B.T   Ridgeview Flats Ridgeview Flats, 42 Main St, Byo  
    Owners Association  
RE of 99 B.T   Mr N Todorovich 40 J.M.N Nkomo Street, City, Byo 
RE of 110 B.T   Mr B Sher    C/O Savyon Lodge, P O Box 151, Byo 
S/D A of 110 B.T  Mr S Pillay  39A J.M.N Nkomo Street, Byo 
Lot 1 of 111 B.T  Mr K Matare  16508 Nkulumane, P O Nkulumane, 
Byo 
Std 112 B.T   Miss K Petker  43 Main Street, City Centre, Byo 
201 B.T   Factory Shops P/L P O Box 3205, Byo 
 

SECOND AVENUE J.M.N. NKOMO 

THIRD AVENUE RE OF 111 B.T 



S/D A of 202 B.T  Factory Shops P/L P O Box 3205, Byo 
 
RE of 203 B.T   Nail Bridge Services 42 Jason Moyo Street, Byo 
    (Pvt) Ltd  
S/D A of 203 B.T  The United   P O Box 2451, Byo 
    Congregational Church  
    Of Southern Africa 
13781 B.T   The Trustees Of Zim  P O Box 3566, Harare 
    Christian Council 
 
 On the recommendation of the Town Clerk it was – 
 
             RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND: 
 
  That a development permit to establish a licensed restaurant (special) on  
  The Remaining Extent of Stand 111 Bulawayo Township be granted 
   to Artwell Chiguvi subject to full compliance with the requirements  
  of the Director of Engineering Services, Director of Health Services,  
  Director of Housing and Community Services and any other municipal 
   by-law requirement.  
 

(5)  APPLICATION FOR A DEVELOPMENT PERMIT TO ESTABLISH A BOARDING 
HOUSE ON THE REMAINING EXTENT OF STAND 1235 BULAWAYO 
TOWNSHIP (3A FIFE STREET, CITY CENTRE): GILBERT SIMELA: AREA: 694 
SQUARE METRES. 

 
 The Town Clerk reported (13th April 2018) that an application dated (7th December 
2017) for a development permit to establish a boarding house had been received from Gilbert 
Simela. The application had been advertised and adjacent property owners notified. No 
objections had been received. It had also been circulated to municipal departments and no 
adverse comments had been received. At the time of the writing of the report the property 
was vacant. 
 

 
The following adjacent property owners were notified: 
 
 
 

M. NDLOVU AVE 

RE OF 1235 B.T 

CONNAUGHT AVE 

FIFE STREET 



 
PROPERTY   OWNER   ADDRESS 
1245 B.T   Mr TM Nkomo  6A George Silundika Street, City  
        Centre, Byo 
S/D A OF 1246 B.T  Island Hospice Service 2 George Silundika Street,Corner  
        Masotsha Ndlovu Avenue, North                  
                                                                                                End,  
        Byo 
RE of 1236 B.T  Mr K Economou  5A Fife Street, City, Byo 
S/D A Ptn of 1235 B.T Mr P Ncube   c/o Coglan & Welsh, PO Box 22, 
Byo 
RE of 1234 B.T-  Mr AJ Baker   1A Fife Street, Masotsha 
Avenue, Byo 

Share 1 
RE of 1234 B.T-  Mzondiwa Family Trust 35 Starling Drive, Burnside, Byo 

Share 2 
RE of 1234 B.T-  Messrs Cancer Association 1C Fife Street, City, Byo 

Share 3   of Zimbabwe 
S/D A of 1232 B.T  Messrs U&R Naik,&,Naran  4A Fife Street, Byo 
RE of 1231 B.T  National Universtiy Of  P O Box Ac 939,Ascot, Byo 

Science & Tech     
1230 B.T   Evangelical Fellowship of  8 Fife Street, Btwn Connaught 
Ave /     Zimbabwe   Masotsha Avenue, Byo 

 
On the recommendation of the Town Clerk it was – 
 

             RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND: 
 

That a development permit to establish a boarding house on The Remaining 
Extent of Stand 1235 Bulawayo Township be granted to Gilbert Simela 
subject to full compliance with the requirements of the Director of 
Engineering Services, Director of Health Services, Director of Housing and 
Community Services and any other municipal by-law requirement, including 
a monthly levy of US$10 such levy to be subject to review at Council’s 
pleasure. 
 

(6)  APPLICATION FOR A DEVELOPMENT PERMIT TO CONSTRUCT A COTTAGE 
MEASURING 100 SQUARE METRES ON STAND 16210 PARKLANDS: NELLY 
DIKINYA: AREA: 1178 SQUARE METRES. 
 
 The Town Clerk reported (13th April 2018) that an application dated (19th December 
2017) for a development permit to construct a cottage measuring 100 square metres had been 
received from Nelly Dikinya. The application had been advertised and adjacent property 
owners notified. No objections had been received. It had also been circulated to municipal 
departments and no adverse comments had been received. At the time of writing of the 
report, the stand was vacant. 
 



 
 
PROPERTY  OWNER          ADDRESS 
  
16204 Parklands Mr W Mwashaireni    16204 Parklands, Byo 
Miss V Basera     
16205 Parklands Ms C Molebaleng   5965 Nketa 9, P.O. Nkulumane, 
Byo 
16206 Parklands Mr F Kufakunesu   P O Box 585, Byo 
 
16203 Parklands  
 
16211 Parklands ZIMRE Property Investments  805 8th Floor,Fidelity Life 
Centre,Fife  
        St/11th Ave, Byo 
16212 Parklands Mr O Chiramba        2 Syphor Homes, Selborne 
Brooke,  

Miss PS Bingala      Byo 
                    

  On the recommendation of the Town Clerk it was – 
 

             RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND: 
 

 That a development permit to construct a cottage measuring 100 square 
metres  on Stand 16210 Parklands be granted to Nelly Dikinya subject to full 
 compliance with the requirements of the Director of Engineering Services, 
 Director of Health Services, Director of Housing and Community Services 
and  any other municipal by-law requirement, including a once off 
premium of  US$300, such premium to be paid prior to the commencement 
of building  construction. 

 
(7)   APPLICATION FOR A DEVELOPMENT PERMIT TO ESTABLISH A BOTTLE 

STORE WITHIN A SUPERMARKET ON STAND 330113 BULAWAYO TOWNSHIP 
OF BULAWAYO TOWNSHIP LANDS (330113 ENTUMBANE DISTRICT 
COMMERCIAL CENTRE): DANISO GUMBO: AREA: 3939SQUARE METRES. 
 
 The Town Clerk reported (13th April 2018) that an application dated 27 February 
2018 for a development permit to establish a bottle store within a supermarket had been 
received from Daniso Gumbo. The application had been advertised and adjacent property 
owners notified. No objections had been received. It had also been circulated to municipal 
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